Designing for students (and staff) with disabilities improves all online teaching
Introduction. An online course on Disability Practice was designed, targeted at students working in the disability sector. This report focuses on the experiences of the development and teaching teams.  
Aims. In response to a growing demand for skilled staff in the Australian disability sector the university aimed to develop an exemplar online course in disability practice, which raised several issues on accessibility design. The aim of the work described here was to use the lessons learnt in the development of that program to inform best practice in online design for the rest of the University.
Methods. The curriculum design process began as a standard collaboration between Subject Matter Experts (SME’s), curriculum designers and learning designers, all with experience in designing online teaching sites. Accessibility experts were later added to the team, conducting an audit on completed subjects. This audit added further suggestions for improving the layout and flow of activities, to meet the needs of a diverse group of students, Post-teaching reviews were conducted, after the first iteration of each subject. These reviews looked at all interactions in the LMS site, including student questions, feedback from staff, and student assessment performance, with the intention of identifying any issues or to add further suggestions for improvement.
Results. The original development team were familiar with some standard practices for improving accessibility for vision-impaired or hearing-impaired students, such as the need to provide transcripts for all videos, to use cascading style sheets, and to provide text descriptions and/or details in alt tags for images. The accessibility audit raised more suggestions to aid students with other disabilities, such as difficulty seeing the ‘flow’ of information. Practical tips like ensuring a clear start and end to modules of activity, and clear flags about what was coming up next, were easy to implement, and likely to help all students. 
Despite no evaluation being conducted, several students contacted the teaching team to convey how much they enjoyed the clear layout and ease of use of the sites.
Discussion. The post-teaching reviews identified minor improvements, mostly related to support for teaching staff (some of whom also had disabilities). The success of the design changes made to improve overall accessibility have now been incorporated into all online courses developed centrally, and have now also been included in new LMS templates being applied across the University.
